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ViewpointsThe First Amendment: Congress shall make no law respecting an estab-

lishment of religion, or prohibiting the free exercise thereof; or abridging 
the freedom of speech, or of the press; or the right of the people peaceably 
to assemble, and to petition the Government for a redress of grievances.

Volunteers are a community asset
“Unless someone like 

you cares a whole awful 
lot, nothing is going to get 
better. It’s not.”

— “The Lorax” by Dr. 
Seuss.

Our 2017 campaign chair 
Joe Young opened his first 
campaign cabinet 
meeting this year 
with this quote. 
It set the tone for 
our volunteers 
who work dili-
gently to help us 
meet our fund-
raising goal.

United Way can 
easily be summed 
up by saying that 
we connect peo-
ple who need help 
with those that 
can help them. 
The biggest way we accom-
plish our mission is through 
our annual campaign. With 
funds raised locally, United 
Way is able to improve 
lives of more than 59,000 
people in Whitfield and 
Murray counties each year. 
But United Way would not 
be the powerful community 
force it is today without 
volunteers.

We have many volunteers 
who work on our campaign 

each year, serve on our 
board or serve on panels to 
ensure each dollar raised is 
used in the most efficient 
and effective way. We also 
have an in-house Volunteer 
Center governed by a 
Volunteer Center Council 
(VCC). This council mobi-

lizes corporate and 
community vol-
unteers, provides 
leadership devel-
opment opportu-
nities for youth 
and adults wanting 
to have a lasting 
impact and recog-
nizes outstanding 
service.

Over the years, 
thousands of 
people have vol-
unteered through 
United Way’s 

Volunteer Center. There are 
many wonderful stories of 
volunteers making connec-
tions to our community and 
finding a new passion. One 
that stands out for me is the 
story of Samantha.

Samantha is a par-
ticipant at the Murray 
County Development 
Center. She came to the 
center a little over three 
years ago. She never 
really spoke to anyone 

when she was in high 
school or when she start-
ed attending at MCDC. 
After a short time, she 
began to bond with some 
of the staff and then the 
other participants. Two 
years ago, a group from 
Shaw Industries came to 
volunteer. Samantha had 
never spoken with anyone 
other than MCDC staff or 
participants, but she made 
a connection with a vol-
unteer from Shaw. For the 
first time, she spoke with 
someone new. Samantha 
now spends longer peri-
ods of time interacting 
with others. She loves to 
participate in group activ-
ities of her choosing, and 
she loves to make cards 
for friends and family.

The volunteers from 
Shaw “cared a whole awful 
lot” and what a difference 
it made! On Oct. 27-28, I 
invite you to make a dif-
ference, too. Each year, 
United Way participates 
in Make a Difference 
Day. This year, sponsored 
by Brown Industries and 
Phenix Flooring, Make a 
Difference Day features 
eight projects.

Projects are:
• Construct a mountain 

bike park at the Chatsworth 
Unit of the Boys & Girls 
Clubs.

• Landscape the moun-
tain bike track at the 
Boys & Girls Clubs Carl 
Rollins Unit in Dalton.

• Paint at Carter Hope 
Center.

• Help with the Fall 
Festival at Northwest 
Georgia Family Crisis 
Center.

• Create a sitting garden 
at Westside Elementary 
School with the Young 
Leaders Society.

• “Home Sweet 
Home” — fill laundry bas-
kets with household items 
with the Women’s  
Leadership Council.

• Spruce up the grounds 
at United Way of Northwest 
Georgia.

• Conasauga River 
Watershed Clean-Up.

On Oct. 27-28, 550 vol-
unteers are needed to Make 
a Difference in our com-
munity. Join the hand-rais-
ers and game changers who 
are improving lives. Visit 
ourunitedway.org/mdday to 
learn more.

Amanda Burt is the 
president of United Way of 
Northwest Georgia.

Better mental health would help 
with more than mass shootings

​The National Rifle Association did 
something unusual this past week: 
It endorsed more regulation of fire-
arms.

The organization, usually pillo-
ried as the root of all evil after mass 
shootings like the one in Las Vegas 
on Oct. 1, asked the federal gov-
ernment to “immediately review” 
whether bump 
stocks, which the 
Las Vegas gunman 
reportedly used, 
comply with cur-
rent law. The NRA 
said it “believes 
that devices 
designed to allow 
semi-automatic 
rifles to function 
like fully-automat-
ic rifles should be 
subject to addition-
al regulations.”

This announce-
ment is unlikely to sate the appetite 
of those who want more stringent gun 
control. But reaching political con-
sensus on anything more is an uphill 
battle.

That’s why I was intrigued by a 
survey the New York Times conduct-
ed in January (which I came across 
only this past week) about possible 
measures to curb gun deaths. It com-
pared those measures’ popularity to 
experts’ opinions of their effective-
ness. It also broke down the expert 
opinion into a couple of sub-groups: 
academics who generally oppose 
more gun control, and law-enforce-

ment professionals.
As you might expect, the first 

group differed significantly from 
their peers who favor gun control. 
But presumably, gun-rights advocates 
would take their views, and those 
of law enforcement, more seriously. 
Endorsements by those two groups 
might point toward policies that have 
a real chance of becoming law.

The Times also noted what all 
experts surveyed thought would work 
specifically to curb mass shootings. 
Finally, it included what President 
Donald Trump has said he would 
support.

Out of 29 ideas, just one won 
approval from the experts at large, 
the anti-gun control experts, law 
enforcement and the president: 
expanding mental health treatment. 
(Interestingly, among those four, only 
law enforcement favored barring 
gun sales to the mentally ill; one 
wonders if a policy with due process 
protections, such as the one Georgia 
senators approved this year, might 
alleviate some concerns.)

More treatment wouldn’t be a pan-
acea. So far there is no indication the 
Las Vegas gunman was diagnosed 
with a mental disorder, although the 
shooters in Newtown, Aurora and 
Virginia Tech all had a history of 
mental illness and the Tucson shooter 
later was diagnosed with paranoid 
schizophrenia. But as a starting 
point, we could do a lot worse.

We could also do a lot easier, 
which may be the main reason little 
has been done on this front. If we 

need motivation to tackle such a 
thorny and far-reaching problem, we 
can find it beyond the issue of vio-
lence.

Clearly, mental illness is at the 
heart of many suicides. It’s also one 
of the leading problems among the 
chronically homeless: In 2014, the 
Treatment Advocacy Center estimat-
ed one-third of America’s homeless 
suffered from untreated, serious men-
tal illnesses. The knock-on effects 
reach into our jails, where many 
homeless Americans wind up, and 
our hospitals. A constant refrain from 
Georgia’s struggling rural hospitals is 
the challenge they face dealing with 
mentally ill persons who aren’t being 
treated regularly.

This has been a particular source 
of shame for Georgia over the 
years. The AJC’s 2007 series which 
revealed scores of unnecessary 
deaths in the state’s mental hospitals 
led to a federal investigation and, 
eventually, a settlement between the 
state and the Justice Department. 
Years later, improvement has been 
marginal.

Answers aren’t simple. What is 
most needed may be public resolve 
and insistence on progress.

That’s exactly what so many say, 
only to lose interest, after these 
shootings. If we want better, we’ll 
need to do better.​

Dalton native Kyle Wingfield is a 
columnist for The Atlanta Journal-
Constitution. Reach him and read 
more at www.bit.ly/KyleWingfield. 

Amanda
Burt

The Weekly Wrapup
Opinions from 
around Georgia

The Augusta 
Chronicle on area 
emphasizing unity in 
maximizing growth:

Cities have limits. 
Counties have lines. States 
have borders.

Communities have none 
of those.

Of course, having all 
those various political 
demarcations allows us the 
greatest amount of self-gov-
ernance and freedom. It 
gives us more pockets of 
hopefully responsive gov-
ernment. It makes us sover-
eign. That’s a good thing.

But to create the kinds 
of communities we want to 
live in, we’ve got to think 
outside the lines.

That’s the beauty of atti-
tudes expressed by three 
area mayors at a forum 
on growth sponsored 
by the CSRA chapter of 
the Association for the 
Advancement of Cost 
Engineering International.

“I don’t know that growth 
recognizes a boundary. 
Growth will occur where 
there’s opportunity,” offered 
North Augusta Mayor Bob 
Pettit, whose views were 
shared by Augusta Mayor 
Hardie Davis and Aiken 
Mayor Rick Osbon.

“The success of one of 
our municipalities certainly 
affects in a positive way the 
others,” Osbon agreed.

Augusta’s Davis also 
made a magnificent point 
when he noted not just the 
coming growth, but the 
changing nature of it: Other 
than a certain golf tourna-
ment each year, the Augusta 
area already is justly known 
for being a hub in medicine, 
manufacturing and the mil-
itary — but with the explo-
sion of cyber security at 
Fort Gordon and in the pri-
vate sector, we’ll be known 
as perhaps the nation’s 
center for the burgeoning 
industry.

“Instead of having a 
smokestack and 100,000 
square feet of space, all 
you really need is a smart 
device,” Davis told the 
forum. “I think that’s the 
kind of economy we want to 
create and grow.”

The Army Cyber 
Command Headquarters 
at Fort Gordon, and the 
resulting $60 million Hull 
McKnight Georgia Cyber 
Innovation and Training 
Center now being built on 
the Savannah River down-
town, means the entire 
region will be growing and 
changing.

Indeed, the communi-
ty-based Alliance for Fort 
Gordon’s recent creation 
of what it calls the “Fort 
Gordon Cyber District” 
— the area that growth 
in the cyber industry is 
likely to benefit the most 
— includes Richmond, 
Columbia, Burke, McDuffie 
and Lincoln counties in 
Georgia, and Aiken and 
Edgefield counties in South 
Carolina.

As the man said, when 
opportunity knocks, it 
doesn’t much care about 
boundaries. And in this 
instance, neither should we.

Fact is, no one political 
jurisdiction can contain 
what’s coming — the 
dozens of companies and 
thousands of both public- 
and private-sector cyber 
warriors.

The Alliance, which aims 
to coordinate and maximize 
the growth in cyber, is cre-
ating a “a vision for the area 
that is complete with plans 
to address education, work-
force development, innova-
tion, entrepreneurship and 
marketing centered around 
the development of the local 
cyber community,” accord-
ing to Executive Director 
Tom Clark, a veteran of 
Fort Gordon.

Our biggest challenge, it 
seems — other than taking 
intergovernmental coop-
eration to unprecedented 
levels here — may simply 
be getting a handle on all 
the opportunity and nurtur-
ing it.

As the mayors hinted at, 
maybe the only way to get 

our arms around the com-
ing growth is to hold hands.

The Valdosta Daily 
Times on public 
records:

Georgia law says, “The 
General Assembly finds 
and declares that the 
strong public policy of this 
state is in favor of open 
government.”

The state’s Sunshine 
Law rightly says, “open 
government is essential to 
a free, open and democrat-
ic society.”

We could not agree 
more.

It does not matter, 
however, if local officials 
agree or disagree with the 
fundamental principles of 
open government because 
it’s the law.

County commissioners, 
members of city council, 
members of the board of 
education and everyone 
who sits on local govern-
ment committees, commis-
sions, boards and author-
ities must realize all the 
government business they 
do is the people’s business.

The public has the right 
to know all of its own busi-
ness.

The documents held in 
the halls of government 
belong to the public, not to 
public officials.

The public has a vested 
interest in government 
transparency. Being able 
to attend public meetings, 
hearing all deliberations 
of the public’s business 
is critical to being able to 
hold government account-
able.

Access to public records, 
including financial 
records, is just as critical.

Open government laws 
do not exist to protect and 
assist the media. Sunshine 
Laws exist to protect the 
public.

A government of, by and 
for the people must always 
be out in front of the peo-
ple.

While there are narrow 
exceptions to open meet-
ings and open records 
laws, those exceptions 
should never become the 
rule or the standard.

All exceptions should be 
interpreted as narrowly as 
possible.

Lawmakers have said 
unequivocally that when 
there is a question about 
whether a record is a pub-
lic record or if a meeting 
should be an open public 
meeting, there should 
always be a strong pre-
sumption for openness.

So, if local officials are 
ever in doubt regarding 
whether something can 
be discussed in executive 
session, they should opt for 
open rather than closed.

If they doubt whether 
or not a requested record 
should be made available 
to someone who requests 
it, they should grant rath-
er than deny the request.

If they are going to err in 
one direction or the other, 
it is always best to err on 
the side of openness.

If elected officials were 
to discuss something in 
good faith in an open pub-
lic meeting that could have 
been discussed behind 
closed doors, they would 
not have violated any state 
law by doing so.

If a records custodian, 
in good faith, provides 
a record that could have 
been exempted under the 
public records law and 
did not disclose personal 
private information, any-
thing to do with national 
security or proprietary 
trade secrets, they will 
not be held legally 
accountable for having 
done so.

Concealing the public’s 
business is not only a vio-
lation of the law, it is a vio-
lation of the public trust.

It is a shame that state 
laws are even needed to 
tell local government offi-
cials they have to do what 
they should just do natu-
rally, viz. keep the public’s 
business public.

Kyle
Wingfield
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